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MINUTES

Wednesday, December 5, 2007
10:00 a.m. - 3:00 p.m. 

SFO Westin 
Members Present:

CCC:  Dan Crump, Janet Fulks, Mark Wade Lieu, Jane Patton, Michelle Pilati. 

CSU:  Rochelle Kellner, Darlene Yee-Melichar, Barry Pasternack, John Tarjan,     


           Marshelle Thobaben.

UC:    Michael Brown, Mary Croughan, Mark Rashid, Keith Williams. 

Guests Present:  Julie Adams (CCC Executive Director); Elizabeth Atondo (Transfer Director and Articulation Officer at LA Pierce); Maria Bertero-Barcelo (UC Executive Director); Kate Clark (Faculty Project Coordinator, C-ID); Dan Nannini (Transfer Center Coordinator, Santa Monica College); Estela Narrie (Articulation Officer and Counseling Faculty, Santa Monica College).
I.
Chair’s Announcements

Chair Mark Wade Lieu called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m. and welcomed members and guests. 

II.
Consent Calendar


A. Approval of the Agenda

ACTION: Members removed item X, “Doctoral Degrees” from the agenda and postponed this item for a future meeting. Members also removed the Approval of the June 7, 2007 Meeting Notes and Approval of the September 12, 2007 Meeting Notes from the agenda. 

ACTION: MSU Croughan to move calendar with the discussed adjustments. 

B. Approval of the June 7, 2007 Meeting Notes

ACTION: Removed from the agenda.

C. Approval of the September 12, 2007 Meeting Notes

ACTION: Removed from the agenda. 

III. 
Reports from Senate Chairs

Michael Brown, Chair, Academic Senate, UC

Professor Brown informed members about the recommendations from the Board of Admissions and Relations with Schools (BOARS) about taking a different approach to the top 12 ½ percent policy, which limits eligibility to those graduates of California public high schools in the top one-eighth (12 ½ percent) of their class. Recommendations from BOARS regarding how the 12 ½ percent determination is made has been distributed to UC campuses for review and comments from the UC campuses will be coming back to the UC Academic Senate at the end of the week. 

Professor Brown mentioned that UC is currently searching for a President. There have been complications in the process of searching for a new President and UC faculty members hope that these issues will be resolved in the near future. One issue in particular that has been an obstacle in the process is that UC Senior Managers do not utilize a “best practices approach”. The UC faculty disagree with the lack of a “best practices approach” by UC Senior Managers, due to the fact that faculty believe that performance reviews are a practice of excellence. Through a joint effort between UC faculty and administrators, a new protocol will be put in place regarding performance reviews, which should come into fruition in the near future. The UC faculty are optimistic regarding this issue of performance reviews.

Professor Brown informed members about the Academic Senate’s intent to review the plan for raising Chancellor’s salaries, who are under compensated, as are many other UC groups, including faculty members. The Academic Senate will bring the plan to raise the Chancellor’s salaries to the UC Regents in January.  

Professor Brown then discussed the continuing restructuring of the Office of the President, but shared that no firm decisions have been made regarding restructuring plans yet. UC faculty members are currently engaged in monitoring the restructuring of the Office of the President. Professor Brown informed members that the UC Regents voted to take a position of opposition on Proposition 92, an initiative known as the Community College Governance, Funding Stabilization, and Student Fee Reduction Act, which will be on the February 5, 2008 ballot in California.

Barry Pasternack, Chair, Academic Senate CSU
Professor Pasternack updated members about the CSU Plenary Session, which was held in early December, and discussed resolutions that were passed. Professor Pasternack highlighted resolutions passed regarding budget priorities and textbook affordability. 

Professor Pasternack noted that CSU is also opposed to Proposition 92, but would like to work with the UC and CCC regarding this issue. He discussed that some CSU campuses have passed a vote of “no confidence” for their campus presidents. The CSU may conduct a climate survey with CSU faculty members regarding confidence in their respective campus presidents, and the CSU Academic Senate received a phone call from Human Resources regarding the development of this survey. 

Professor Pasternack discussed the Drop, Withdrawal, Incomplete and Repeats Taskforce. When students drop, withdraw, or repeat a class, it is often not a good use of state resources. This problem could be potentially eliminated by restructuring the CSU fee structure and tightening the rules for repeating a course. 

Professor Pasternack mentioned the increased supplemental fees for professional business graduate programs, which will increase the cost of obtaining a MBA at CSU. The Deans of Business imposed the fee increase, which will triple the cost of the MBA program. Concerns have been expressed by the CSU Academic Senate regarding the impact of the fee increase, such as a potential decline in enrollment. It was expressed that the fee increase would be a departure from the CSU’s commitment to providing access to all students in California.   

Professor Pasternack informed members that CSU is anticipating receiving 30 million dollars over the next three years for academic technology to improve and reduce the cost of learning. There has been some concern that CSU will not receive the money due to issues with the State budget. Prioritization will be happening in the CSU in the near future, and CSU administration is working with faculty determine which programs may need to be cut. 

Additionally, it was noted that an audit report regarding CSU executive compensation had been conducted. The audit report, which was prepared by a consultant for the CSU Chancellor’s office, found that CSU faculty members are not under-compensated with respect to administrators, but Professor Pasternak noted that the report failed to take into consideration non-salary compensation such as housing and transportation. Currently, there is legislation regarding how the California Postsecondary Education Commission (CPEC) calculates the salary gap, along with a mandate that would require CSU faulty members to declare any outside employment. 

Professor Pasternack concluded his report by informing members about the Troops for College initiative, which will be a priority for the CSU and commentated about the national shift to part-time college instructors, which was documented by Academe this month. 

Mark Wade Lieu, President, Academic Senate CCC
Chair Lieu noted that many items he would normally discuss in his report are already included in the agenda. The CCC Fall Plenary Session was held in November and was very successful. Chair Lieu highlighted some resolutions that were passed at the CCC Fall Plenary Session, including resolutions regarding IGETC and CAHSEE.

The Academic Senate has a Textbook Ad Hoc committee and Chair Lieu discussed the Textbook Summit which was recently held. The Futures Ad Hoc committee will try to act now regarding Governor Schwarzenegger’s declaration of 2008 being the “Year of Education Reform.”  The CCC is currently searching for a new Chancellor, and has hired a consultant group to work on recruitment brochures. 

The Board of Governors (BOG) reviewed the report from the System’s Assessment Task Force regarding the system-wide process of assessment for placing students in courses. The BOG is concerned with the issue of assessment and would like to have common measurements across the colleges regarding what courses students are entering. The System’s Assessment Task Force has made recommendations regarding this issue.

The CCC system is currently involved with a messaging project funded by the Hewlett Foundation to find out what types of messages have the most potential for increasing public support of the CCC system. The public does not want to hear negative messages about what is wrong with the CCC system in order to get more funding. Instead, the public wants to hear positive messages regarding student success. The CCC is trying to recast the messages that are communicated to the legislature and to the public. The CCC will focus on communicating positive messages and hopes that these messages will result in more support and funds for the CCC system.

The “We Make California Work” campaign was a reasonably successful CCC marketing campaign, and as a result of this campaign, more funds have been made available for Career Technical Education (CTE). Phase two of the Basic Skills Initiative (BSI) will end in December and has been successful and received positive feedback. The results of the BSI will be a positive message to send to the legislature. One hundred and seven community colleges have been engaging in the BSI, and the Academic Senate will be examining how the colleges have used the literature review in their self-assessments to decide how best to address local BSI needs. Additionally, a 1.6 million dollar BSI grant for professional development will be awarded at the end of the week. 

The Academic Senate has been working on supporting the local colleges in Student Learning Outcomes (SLO) and working on accreditation. Currently, the CCC has fostered the largest statewide SLO support effort in the nation and Professor Fulks has been very involved in the SLO effort. Chair Lieu noted that Proposition 92 is moving along and fundraising efforts are currently taking place. Chair Lieu expressed that he understands why the UC and CSU are opposed to Proposition 92 and that all three segments are fighting over the same limited money. 

IV. 
2008-09 Budget Issues

ICAS members discussed where each segment is with respect to next year’s budget and what challenges the segments, and specifically the Academic Senate of each segment, might be facing.

The CCC recently received a report regarding the increase in structural deficit. Most state agencies have to conduct a cut drill and have to offer a proposal, but the CCC has been informed that they do not have to participate in the cut drill.

Over the past year, the Governor’s teams went out and held meetings to raise ideas about educational reform. The message communicated at these educational reform meetings was if there is no money in the State budget for education reform, then there is little point in making an effort towards educational reform. Due to the lack of funding, the 2008 educational reform effort will be modest and focused on K-12.   

The CSU’s funding issues are centered on the fact that money is allocated differently. Individual CSU campuses are currently operating at 1990 budget levels, and prioritization is necessary. The CSU Trustees recently approved a 10% student fee increase. It was noted that California’s 13 billion dollar deficit will have serious implications for higher education.  

Members discussed the idea of a uniform budget plan for all higher education segments, and getting UC, CSU and CCC together in order to have more negotiating power when discussing higher education funding. All three segments are financially suffering and more intersegmental cooperation is needed. ICAS could potentially be a catalyst for creating a uniform budget plan, but concerns were expressed regarding this idea. Each segment is funded differently, for example, the CCC receives funding from Proposition 98, and the UC frequently receives grant money. 

An initiative for a ½¢ sales tax was suggested. It was noted that each segment’s administration is more competitive than each segment’s faculty members regarding funding. Members discussed the fact that student fees are much less expensive in California, and that California has the least expensive higher education system in the nation. By consensus ICAS will discuss how to encourage intersegmental cooperation in order to increase funding at its next meeting.  

ACTION: Professor Pasternack, Professor Brown, and Chair Lieu will confer and bring issues to the next ICAS meeting. Chair Lieu will contact Professor Pasternack and Brown.   

V.
ICAS Legislative Day

Members began planning for the ICAS Legislative Day, which will be held on April 2, 2008.  ICAS members requested that the legislative day conversations should include: what ICAS hopes to accomplish by holding a legislative day, what was successful at last year’s legislative day, what should be changed for this year, and whether or not the Governor should be invited.  

It was noted that many of the ICAS members enjoyed having legislators attend the previous year’s legislative day. The organization of the 2007 legislative day was well done, and the amount of time spent with the legislators was approximately 15 minutes. The 2007 legislative day was held in a Senate Meeting room in the Capitol, and was planned and executed by the UC.  

The February 5, 2008, ICAS meeting will solidify the details of the 2008 legislative day and a discussion will be held regarding what legislators to invite. The legislative issues that are of importance to ICAS will help determine who to invite to the legislative day. Currently, California legislators are looking to fix transfer issues, and ICAS should have a discussion with legislators to develop solutions. ICAS will need to develop a list of what the higher education segments are seeking in terms of budget needs, transfer issues, and articulation. It was suggested that the cost of textbooks should be an agenda item for the 2008 legislative day, and that ICAS will need to work with legislators regarding their textbook policies. 

At the 2008 ICAS legislative day it will be important to involve the legislators’ staff, particularly those staffers who deal with and advise the legislators about educational issues. It will be important for ICAS to develop a relationship with the legislators’ staff members because staff members truly know the issues and do a majority of the background work for the legislators. It was suggested to meet locally with staffers, due to the fact that it is a better place to bring in students and faculty. 

It was suggested to bring a “success story” to the 2008 legislative day, particularly a person who can articulately speak about their success through California’s higher education systems. It was noted that ICAS has many members who have gone through the California higher education systems, and that many of the California legislators and their staff members have also received their education at California higher education institutions. 

A discussion was held about possibly involving the Department of Finance (DOF) in the 2008 legislative day and informing the DOF of things that are working well. The Governor often listens to the DOF and it is important to learn about the DOF’s perspective regarding higher education. It was suggested that ICAS should develop a proactive relationship with the DOF. 

It will be essential to invite important people as soon as possible to the legislative day, such as Senator Padilla, Assembly Member Portantino, staff members for Higher Education Committees, the head of PERS, Jack O’Connell, DOF representatives, and staff members for the Governor. 

ACTION: A sub-group, consisting of Professor Brown, Professor Croughan, Professor Pasternack, Professor Tarjan, Professor Patton, and Chair Lieu, will work on identifying important issues.  In February, a roster and talking points will be drafted. 

VI. 
Textbook Affordability

Members discussed the possibility of forming a workgroup to develop a textbook affordability legislative policy. It was suggested that textbook affordability be discussed with legislators at the 2008 legislative day. It was noted that legislators have the potential to write legislation that would exempt textbooks from sales tax. 

A discussion was held regarding the CCC Textbook Summit, which textbook publishers were invited to. The group recognized that there will not be a single solution to the textbook affordability issue, but rather, several solutions will have to work together for success. Student organizations have been coming up with solutions and are interested in the possibilities of open-source materials and working with bookstores. It was suggested that it would be useful to gather information from student organizations and take this information back to the UC, CSU, and CCC for review.  

Used books are often why the cost of textbooks goes up so drastically and why new versions are introduced so often. It was suggested that ICAS will need to be proactive and study the different types of textbook affordability proposals that are available. Chair Lieu summarized the necessary steps to take regarding textbook affordability, noting that it will be useful to discuss the currently established positions from each segment and see if there are any commonalities for an ICAS position. 

VIII. 
Transfer Issues

 A.  C-ID Report 


Presenter: Professor Kate Clark, Faculty Project Coordinator, C-ID.

Professor Clark provided ICAS with an update about the C-ID project.  The C-ID project attempts to identify courses by the common features that they have.  Professor Clark reviewed five important issues regarding C-ID, including the advisory committee, selection of areas, a course numbering prototype, special requests for the identification of faculty, and future planning.    

The advisory committee has met twice and will meet again in January and has included representatives from four segments: UC, CSU, CCC, and independent universities. Professor Clark noted that the advisory committee has done a good job with advising on how C-ID should move forward.

The four areas that have been selected for the first round are Biology, Chemistry, Physics and Psychology. These disciplines were well discussed in IMPAC and faculty have strong relationships with one another.


A numbering prototype is being developed, and Agriculture is functioning as a good example because the Agriculture faculty have worked together to identify courses. The numbering prototype will include a discipline designator, a sub-discipline designator if the discipline chooses, a three digit number and a suffix which will identify whether or not a course has a lab or prerequisite, or is part of a sequence. 

Professor Clark discussed the process of identifying faculty participants. Specifically, she is searching for three faculty members in each of the areas, for a total of 12 faculty members. These faculty members will hopefully gather for a training session in the near future, which will be a demonstration of inter-segmental faculty working well together. Backwards articulation is driving the project and C-ID will avoid duplicating any earlier work by looking at previous articulation and examining commonalities; the project is intended to be complimentary to LDTP and other projects. A C-ID training manual is being finalized and will be sent to committee members and a training session will be held on February 1, 2008. Professor Clark requested help from ICAS members to recruit faculty members.

B.  Advanced Placement (AP) and IGETC Standards
Presenters: Elizabeth Atondo, Transfer Director and Articulation Officer at LA Pierce, Dan Nannini, Transfer Center Coordinator, Santa Monica College, and Estela Narrie, Articulation Officer and Counseling Faculty, Santa Monica College.

ICAS members and presenters discussed the CCC’s approval of Standards, Policies, and Procedures for IGETC without the AP Chart. It was noted that the UC and CSU are the segments that will actually use the chart. 

A discussion was then held regarding why the UC system grants fewer credits for students with AP credit and the differences between course and unit credit. It was noted that AP credit applies to IGETC in subject only, and it is up to the individual campuses and their faculty members to ultimately determine how AP credit is applied. The IGETC Notes that were submitted to ICAS were an attempt to guide people on how to deal with particular issues. Historically, an implementation committee was set up and put together by ICAS and existed for many years.  

A discussion was held regarding the introduction of a new version of the Standards, Policies, and Procedures for IGETC after the CCC had approved a final version at their Fall 2007 Session. ICAS wanted to go through all the Senate bodies before final approval of the Standards, Policies, and Procedures for IGETC. The CSU and UC are comfortable with the newest version of the Standards, Policies, and Procedures for IGETC, but the CCC wished they had seen the final document earlier. An option would be for the CCC to introduce the revised Standards, Policies, and Procedures for IGETC at their 2008 Spring Session. The final version of the Standards, Policies, and Procedures for IGETC reflects all the changes the UC and CSU requested, but the CCC delegates have not seen the changes. Issues surrounding the process of approving the Standards, Policies, and Procedures for IGETC were discussed. The UC BOARS committee was supportive of the changes made to the final document; the CSU had a similar response. 

A discussion was held about potentially creating an oversight committee. It was suggested that this type of procedural problem could be resolved with a procedural fix due to the fact that the CCC resolution regarding the IGETC Standards does not include an absolute date regarding the finalization of the Standards, Policies, and Procedures for IGETC. It was noted that this situation is difficult because changes are being made without a process for approving future changes. It was also noted that when ICAS approves a document, it must be approved by each segment. Chair Lieu discussed logistical questions regarding the provisional document. 

ACTION: MSU Rashid to give provisional acceptance to the final version of Standards, Policies, and Procedures for IGETC document before ICAS, set to expire on May 31, 2008.  Motion passed by ICAS. The CCC will need a list of changes to the IGETC document by the middle of March to bring to the 2008 Spring Session. 

The process for establishing an IGETC Standards Review Committee was discussed. Representatives, which drafted the Standards Review Committee document, is looking to ICAS for guidance and ideas regarding the establishment of this committee. The ownership of the committee was discussed. It was suggested that the committee makes more sense with the California Intersegmental Articulation Council (CIAC). If ICAS does not take ownership of the IGETC Standards Review Committee, it was suggested that a liaison from ICAS to the committee would be needed along with an annual update to ICAS of any changes. Concern was expressed regarding ICAS not directing this committee and the impact it would have on the relationship between IGETC and ICAS. It was suggested that if this committee was not a subcommittee of ICAS, there would still be a need for ICAS to have control over IGETC policy. 

The CCC Chancellor’s office has agreed to house the IGETC website, which has already been designed. It was suggested to put the website address on the IGETC handout that students use. 

ACTION: Chair Lieu proposed that some ICAS members work with Dan Nannini and Estela Narrie to draft policy and process for changes to bring back to February meeting. Professor Tarjan, Professor Pilati, and Professor Rashid will work with Dan Nannini and Estela Narrie. The existing version of the Standards, Policies, and Procedures for IGETC will be used for the next couple of months.  

C.  Statewide Career Pathways

Professor Patton updated ICAS members about Statewide Career Pathways, which began with Senator Scott’s SB 70 legislation that called for alignment of Career Technical Education (CTE) courses in secondary schools and community colleges. 

The next step for Statewide Career Pathways will be to involve CSU and UC faculty members, though there could be potential issues with the CCC articulating secondary classes, and problems that may happen if a student attempts to transfer these courses to a CSU or UC.

The Riverside Transfer Project was discussed, which examined the transferability of courses in CTE fields that begin in high school, go into the CCC, and end up in the CSU/UC. A presentation regarding ConnectEd was discussed. There was a question about whether Statewide Career Pathways will address a-g courses. The 1.6 million dollar Basic Skills grant was discussed, which could address the Math and English courses. 

IX. 
ICAS High School Competency Statements

Julie Adams, CCC Executive Director, provided background information on the ICAS high school competency statements, which ICAS is responsible for updating. An English competency statement was recently updated and the mathematics competency statement was updated in 1997. The 1.6 million dollar Basic Skills grant would address updating the math competency statement. 

ACTION: MSU Patton for ICAS to revise the math competency statements, contingent on funding from the grant. 

XI. 
Public Health Grant

Professor Fulks updated ICAS members about the Public Health Grant discussed at the last ICAS meeting. A discussion was held regarding the work of the Intersegmental Coordinating Committee (ICC). The potential development of a public health school at UC Davis was discussed, along with a partnership regarding a community college in Davis. 

XII. 
California High School Exit Exam (CAHSEE)

Members continued the discussion from the September 12, 2007, ICAS meeting regarding a possible joint ICAS resolution on the proper use of the CAHSEE.

A discussion was held regarding the CCC Resolutions from the Fall 2007 Session regarding CAHSEE. The CCC delegates were not as concerned with the CAHSEE resolution as they once were. The tutoring and individual instruction for high school students who cannot pass the CAHSEE during their senior year was discussed. 

It was noted that CSU Admissions and Records greatly supports CAHSEE, due to the fact that CAHSEE addresses issues of remediation. It was suggested that the impact of CAHSEE needs to be studied academically because CAHSEE is the door to all Calfornia’s public higher education institutions. The CSU will most likely not want to come out with anything that is anti-CAHSEE. The University Committee on Educational Policy’s (UCEP) discussion of the issue last spring included a broader review of CAHSEE and was in favor of the ICAS resolution. 

ACTION: ICAS will wait on a definitive answer from the CSU regarding CAHSEE before placing this issue on an agenda at a future ICAS meeting.    
XIII. 
Perkins Gold, Silver and Bronze Status

Members discussed the federal Perkins Act and the pressures for standardization.  Two bills have been drafted regarding higher education, which will allow the government to determine student outcomes. The draft version of these bills would mandate that if a school wants funding from the government for Career Technical Education (CTE) courses, then the school would have to comply with the government’s student outcomes. 

The “Gold” standard would require student outcome testing by an external third party. The “Silver” standard would test student outcomes via a statewide test.  The “Bronze” standard would determine if student outcomes met the government standards by examining student grades and program completion. 

In five years, the “Bronze” standard will no longer be an acceptable way to determine if the government’s student outcomes have been met. It was noted that every discipline will be affected by these standards. The CCC responded to these standards by arguing against the use of tests to determine student outcomes. It will be difficult for the Perkins standards to keep up with the changing programs; there are over 200 new programs in the CCC each year. 

People who employ college graduates are not interested in a single test result, but rather they are interested in the student’s overall grades and performance. Professor Fulks summarized information from the government status report. The American university system produces the most responsive and creative graduates due to the fact that it does not homogenize education with standardized tests. 

It was noted that CTE programs depend on the government Perkins funding.  These standards are a way to get outcomes from higher education in a way that is very frightening. The CCC resolution lays out how these standards encroach on higher education and decision making.  

XIV. 
New Business

Future ICAS agenda items and issues were discussed.

• Draft of Process for Changes to IGETC Standards for Feb. 5th Meeting. 

• Approval of June 7, 2007 Meeting Notes.

• Approval of the September 12, 2007 Meeting Notes.

• Develop a roster and “talking points” at the February 5, 2008 ICAS meeting for the 2008 ICAS Legislative Day. 

XV.
 Adjournment

Meeting was adjourned at 2:37 p.m. 

Respectfully submitted by: 

Katey Lewis, Senior Administrative Assistant

Mark Wade Lieu, President, CCC Academic Senate
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